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Dear Brothers and Sisters in Christ, 

 

THIS WAS SENT MY WAY BY A FRIEND AND IT IS SO GOOD. I WANTED TO SHARE IT WITH 

YOU. PASTOR K. 

7 REASONS CHURCH ISN’T FOR YOU 

As a Pastor, a lot of people tell me their thoughts about church; my parishioners, my friends, my family, 

strangers, young, old, and everyone in between. People tell me what they like and what they don’t like. People 

tell me what should be changed and how to do things differently. They tell me what they are looking for when 

they ‘church shop.’ People tell me why they aren’t attending as often and when they plan to get back in the 

habit. 

Like just about everything else in world, Christians and non-Christians are consuming church. More and more, 

churches and pastors feel pressured to attract and captivate people – code language for entertain the people into 

the pews. 

Well… maybe I am the first to say, out loud, what a lot of pastors would like to say: 

Church isn’t for you. 

Here are 7 reasons why church isn’t for you: 

1. The Music isn’t for you. We all have opinions on music - Contemporary or Traditional. Praise Songs or 

Hymns. Piano or Organ or Worship Band. Upbeat or slowed down. Music has a powerful effect on us, and so 

we want to hear the music, hymns, songs, and styles we like. But the music isn’t to appease our preferences. 

Music supports the bible readings. Music speaks to the church season or occasion. Music is supposed to help 

us tell God’s story, not be the same stuff we choose to hear all week on our iPods. 

2. The Preaching isn’t for you. Preaching is supposed to be funny, interesting, and attention grabbing. 

Sermons should make us laugh and cry, learn and think. All in 20 minutes or less so that we are not late for 

lunch. Sermons are a central part of worship, and we want them to be things we want to hear. But preaching 

isn’t to appease our need to be entertained. Preaching opens up the scriptures to us. Preaching draws us into 

the unfolding story of God’s mighty deeds in the world. Preaching reminds us that we are sinners, which is 

hard to hear. Preaching reminds us that we are dead, which is even harder to hear. But preaching also reminds 

us of God’s mercy for sinners. And preaching reminds us of God’s promise of new life in Christ. 

3. The Building isn’t for you. Buildings are supposed to fit all our needs with comfortable pews, big 

gyms, space for youth, Sunday school classrooms, nice bathrooms, and lots of space for coffee after worship. 

Churches build, renovate, and adapt their spaces to meet our demands. Often a few volunteers toil away, year 

after year to keep buildings in good repair. I once heard a church member say, “Being at Church should feel 
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like being in your living room.” But buildings are not for serving our comfort. Buildings provide space for 

people to gather. Buildings allow communities to be together. Whether it is hard pews or folding chairs, 

whether it is a rented school gym or a re-purposed store front, buildings help us tell God’s story by giving us 

a place to tell it. The Church is the people, not the building. Imagine if we put the same effort into caring for 

each other as we do for our buildings. 

4. The Staff isn’t for you. Churches spend most of their budgets on staff, and so we often have high 

expectations. We want staff to be always available, ready to drop anything and be at the church to attend to 

the needs of members, renters, or visitors. Staff  is expected to always be courteous and kind, yet they get a 

lot of complaining and criticism. But church staff are not the hired help for churches. The staff’s job is to 

support the congregation as they live out God’s mission. Staff does the in-between jobs that allow people to 

serve Jesus. Church staffs remind us that God’s work is done with our hands and feet, and that God’s work 

never ends. 

5. Communication isn’t for you. Churches are expected to make us aware of everything that is going on. 

We all want to be in the know, and we want to be kept informed. We expect Church communication to be 

working well – all the time. Whenever we feel out of the loop, we complain about ‘communication 

problems.’ But church communication isn’t for keeping us in the gossip chain. Most churches these days 

inundate people with communication: inserts in bulletins, announcements before and after worship, 

newsletters, poster boards, emails, Facebook pages, Twitter accounts and more. Communication is a two-way 

street, there needs to be senders and receivers. Churches communicate to let their members and their 

communities know what God is doing in their little piece of the Kingdom. Churches communicate so that 

God’s mission can be lived out by members between Sundays. 

6. Visitors aren’t for you. We all want our pews full and offering plates overflowing. We want visitors to 

come and give money, become new members, serve on committees, and volunteer at the soup kitchen once in 

a while. And still, visitors are glared at for sitting in our pew. Visitors are whispered about, yet not greeted 

when they come to worship. But visitors aren’t for making us feel better or doing our work. Visitors are 

people. People who have come to us seeking a community. People who are seeking God. Visitors are people 

who give us the opportunity to tell about the ways that God is working in our lives. Visitors are people with 

whom we can begin relationships with and people that we can invite into our lives. 

7. The Pastor isn’t for you. This one is a little personal. As a pastor, I am expected to keep track of 

hundreds of families. I am supposed to know who is in the hospital, who is sick, who is shut-in at home 

without being told (because God is supposed to tell me directly). I am supposed to be on call 24/7, 365 days a 

year. I am supposed to be at every meeting and every church event. I am supposed to remember birthdays, 

anniversaries, and other special occasions. I am supposed to celebrate every baptism and wedding, and grieve 

every funeral. I am supposed to have a great sermon every Sunday. I am supposed to attract the youth and get 

all the inactive members back. But Pastors are not for being Christians on behalf of the congregation. Pastors 

proclaim the good news and give out the means of grace in the sacraments. Pastors equip people for their 

ministry. Pastors help people to hear God’s call in their lives. Pastors help congregations live out God’s 

mission in the world. Pastors do what is good for the congregation, not what makes people happy. 

Sometimes we forget why we are ‘The Church’ in the first place. Sometimes we treat the church like all the 

other things we consume daily in our lives, and so we try to shape and form the church in our own image. We 

want a church that meets our preferences, like personalized settings on our computer. 

Yet, despite all that – despite us – God is still using The Church for God’s purposes. God is still doing God’s 

work in world, with or without us. Sometimes we just need to be reminded of that. Sometimes we just need to 

hear again: 

Church isn’t for you. 

You are for the Church. 

 

The Reverend Erik Parker 

Lutheran Pastor  



 

 

ADVENT – A SEASON OF PREPARATION 

We are now well on our way in this Advent season looking forward to the coming of the 
Messiah to Earth as incarnated in Jesus the Christ.  As we prepare our hearts inwardly, 
we also place symbols of preparation in the sanctuary as visual reminders of the season.  
Each Sunday we light a different candle on the Advent Wreath and sing our hymn of 
preparation for that Sunday.  The sanctuary is swathed in greenery, the tree goes up, 
and our music helps us to focus on the first coming of Jesus.  It is a beautiful time of 
year.   

 
On Advent I, November 30, the choir sang Advent Celebration with the repeated refrain, “Jesus is coming, 
Jesus is coming, prepare the way!” 
 
On Advent II, December 7, we sing the beloved Advent Peace Canon with the words “dona nobis pacem” 
set against “Come Thou Long Expected Jesus” using the familiar melody of Pachabel’s Canon in D.  It is 
hauntingly beautiful. 
 
Advent III, December 14, gives us the opportunity to hear from our young disciples as they present 
their perspective on the Christmas story expressed in word and spirited song.  Shepherds, angels, and all 
the costumes bring the manger narrative to life each year.  It is a joyous celebration.   
 
Advent IV, December 21, the final Sunday before we celebrate the Nativity of 
Our Lord, the Chancel Choir will be singing carols taken from the great English 
choral tradition—“Nativity Carol,” “See Amid the Winter’s Snow,” and “Sussex 
Carol.”   
 
On Christmas Eve, December 24, we are presenting our annual Candlelight 
Service of Lessons and Carols. The luminaries will be lit lining the path and 
leading worshippers to the church doors; it is always magical sight.  And our singing “Silent Night” at the 
end of the service with all the candles lit and held aloft is always a very moving and emotional experience 
for all.   
 
During this Advent season, let us come and prepare our hearts with prayer and longing for the coming of 
the Messiah.  In the midst of the holiday preparations, may we each take time to be quiet and reflect on 
the true nature of what is taking place -- we are getting ready for the birth of a child.  It is a season of 
hope, joy, peace, and love.  Let us feel those themes in our hearts as each week passes leading up to 
Christmas Eve’s celebration of the birth of Jesus, our Savior. 
 

       Robert Clooney 
Director of Ministry of Music  

 

 

 
 
 
 



                                     SHARE PAGE 
 

  If you have something you want to share - a recipe, poem, prayer, something that  
touched your heart - email me by the 15th of the month and we will try to get it into the 

next newsletter. Email me at: mompaff@hotmail.com. Thank you, Wendy Lee Paffenroth. 

Everyone seemed to enjoy some “church humor” – so here are a few more. 

 What are Pastors called in Germany?  German Shepherds 

 

Some church signs throughout the country….. 

 Try our Sundays----Better than Baskin Robbins 

 Are you in the dark?  Then follow the SON. 

 Love thy neighbor, but not his wife. 

 The most important vitamin for a Christian is B1. 

 Wal-Mart is not the only Saving place. 

 God answers all “knee mail” 

 God so loved the world that he did not send a committee 

 Home Improvement…..Bring the family to church 

 Don’t wait for the hearse to take you to church 

 If you cannot sleep, don’t count sheep, count your blessings 

 This is CH_ _ CH.  What is missing?  U R 

 You are never a stranger in your Father’s House. 

 Beat the Christmas Rush…..Come to Church THIS Sunday. 

************************************************************ 

Orange County’s 

CLASSIC CHORAL SOCIETY 
Janiece Kohler, Artistic Director 

 

55TH ANNUAL HOLIDAY CONCERT 
 

With Special Guest Artists 

HUDSON VALLEY STRINGS 
Donna Kushner, violin  Rachel Crozier, violin  Piotr Kargul, viola 

Jeanne Fox, cello  Molly Raum, oboe 
Ruthanne Schempf & Jim Blanton, duo-piano 

 
Sunday, December 14, 2014 

4:00 p.m. 
First Presbyterian Church in Goshen 

 

NO TICKETS REQUIRED Donations appreciated 
www.classicchoralsociety.org 

For info: 845-928-6462 
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                                   News of the Prayer Shawl Ministry 

As the holidays roll around once again, we need to say a big thank you and God bless those 
ladies in the Prayer Shawl Ministry who do such fabulous needlework that is sent all around the 

globe to those who need a hug. The shawls, lap-robes, and baptismal gift blankets were welcomed by many 
throughout the year.  Yarns in soft pastels for the baby blankets are always welcomed in our yarn bin.  Thank 
you in advance for filling our need. 
 
Here are a few of our letters received in the past month. 
 
From Linda Boardman:  ά5ŜŀǊ tǊŀȅŜǊ {Ƙŀǿƭ aƛƴƛǎǘǊȅΣ L ǿŀƴǘŜŘ ǘƻ ǘƘŀnk you for the prayer shawl.  The timing 
could not have been better. When Lisa gave it to me I had an appointment with my doctor the next day.  I was 
expecting them to lift all restrictions, but insteŀŘ ƘŜ ǘƻƭŘ ƳŜ άǘǿƻ ƳƻǊŜ ǿŜŜƪǎΦέ I was so discouraged. I came 
home and saw the shawl on the chair and it reminded me to say a prayer where upon I realized two weeks was 
nothing and to be thankful for how far I had come.  Instead of feeling sorry for myself, DƻŘΩǎ ǘƛƳƛƴƎ ƛǎ 
everything.  Thank you for sharing your talents and prayers. I appreciate it.  This week all restrictions have been 
lifteŘ ŀƴŘ L ŦŜŜƭ ƎǊŜŀǘΦ !ǎ L ǎŀƛŘ άDƻŘΩǎ ǘƛƳƛƴƎ ƛǎ ǎƻ ƳǳŎƘ ōŜǘǘŜǊ ǘƘŀƴ ƳƛƴŜΦέ  DƻŘ ōƭŜǎǎ ŀƭƭ ƻŦ ȅƻǳΣ [ƛƴŘŀέ 
 
And Lori Baird shared this:   ά.ŀǊōŀǊŀΣ L Ƨǳǎǘ ǿŀƴǘŜŘ ǘƻ ǳǇŘŀǘŜ ȅƻǳ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ǊŜǎǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ άƴŜŜŘƭŜ ŎǊŜǿέ ƻƴ Ƴȅ 
friend who you helped me find a lap blanket and prayers for.  He is a coworker in another group home, 
diagnosed with leukemia/lymphoma.  He just called the job to say that rather than one full year of chemo, he 
will do eight months, of which there is three months left.  Iƛǎ bŜǿ ¸ŜŀǊΩǎ ƎƛŦǘΦ  IŜ ŦŜŜƭǎ ǇǊŜǘǘȅ ƎƻƻŘΣ Ƙŀǎ ƭƻǎǘ 
only minimal time from work, and the doctors are hopeful in his prognosis.  He was calling to see if there was 
available overtime in our house because he feels well enough to do it. He thanked me and all of you again for 
the lovely blanket and for thinking of him when none of you know him personally. He was blown away by the 
amount of prayers coming his way from strangers. I told him God knew what he needed and also how we like 
to help and knew how to make that connection happen.   And thank you from me.  With this hand it has been 
ŘƛŦŦƛŎǳƭǘ ŦƻǊ ƳŜ ǘƻ ŎǊƻŎƘŜǘΦ  {ƻ L ŀǇǇǊŜŎƛŀǘŜ ōŜƛƴƎ ŀōƭŜ ǘƻ Ǝƻ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǎƘŀǿƭ ǊƻƻƳ ŀƴŘ ǇƛŎƪ ǿƘŀǘ ƛǎ ƴŜŜŘŜŘΧ[ƻǾŜ, 
[ƻǊƛέ 
 
How wonderful to read these words and know the good that we are doing.  Also, Jo Wolfe has been busy 
making gifts and getting them to her relatives who are enjoying them.  We had baptisms in November and all 
were given gifts of love.  Thank you, Barbara Hankins for making sure the blessings were bestowed to the little 
ones and their families. 
 
Janet Landrigan of Warwick told me of her mother-in-law getting Hospice care.  I gave a shawl to her for her 
“mom” who was of the Quaker faith. She said the mom loved it and accepted all the prayers that came with it 
and kept it with her until she passed. Janet thanks us for the kindness we gave.  Also a blue shawl, the healing 
color, was sent to Lynn Price, the Math Department head at Warwick High School. Her breast cancer has 
returned after a long remission. Please keep Lynn in your prayers. Another shawl was given to Ellie W. of 
Shohola, PA.  Ellie asked months ago if she could buy one.  Her college daughter will be travelling to England to 
study and as a single mom she said she will miss the hugs.   So we surprised her with one, in her favorite color, 
purple, and of course, no charge. 
 
As you can see these and many other hugs have been sent out for many different occasions.  Each one is 
received with love.  We welcome anyone to join us who may want to learn how to do this. It is a good way to 
pass a long winter’s night.  Consider yourselves all hugged and have a blessed holiday season. 
 
Wendy Lee Paffenroth ς Shawl Secretary 



 
 

 

         PRESBYTERIAN  WOMEN’S ASSOCIATION  

By the time this reaches your mailbox, we will have only a memory of our bake sale on 
November 22.  We want to thank each of you who had any part in helping out the 
Women’s Association that day.  Every year we are blessed by so many caring people. 
Thanks to everyone who took a plate for a baked good and to Betty Lobb and Caroline 

Keller who handed out plates and jars at the coffee hours in November.  The baking and ideas are always 
wonderful and we are lucky to have you in our corner.  Thank you. 
 
We had a nice meeting in November, but missed our Moderator, Fran Hoffmann who I understand is seeing 
things a lot clearer these days.  Glad the operation was a success, Fran.  Hope you are back for our December 
meeting. 
 
We discussed the Christmas boxes and we will be assembling them in the Fellowship Hall on December 17 
around 1:00 p.m.  Anyone who can donate homemade cookies and would like to help put them together is 
more than welcome.  These are so cheerfully accepted by our members who can no longer get out and be 
with us at services.  We thank everyone who donated items to make the boxes extra special.  
 
A Craft Evening… Ladies Night Out --- will be held on Thursday, December 4th in the Bradner Room.  Caroline 
Keller, assisted by Betty Lobb, will be demonstrating the art of wreath making (one that you can keep out a 
long time).  The cost is under $10.00 and we hope that this reaches you before the evening. Please come and 
bring a friend. You can call the office if you have any questions. We’re looking forward to an evening of 
fellowship with our friends. Come one and all.  
 
We hope you all have a wonderful and blessed holiday with your loved ones. Let us remember those who are 
not with us any longer and those who live far away. Also say a prayer for our military far from family at this 
time.   
 
God bless, 
Wendy Lee Paffenroth, PW Secretary 
 

 
 
 
 

COOKIE SHARE AT COFFEE HOUR ON DECEMBER 21 
 

During coffee hour on Sunday, December 21, the Fellowship/Outreach Committee is hosting a “Cookie Share.” 
We are asking all of our members who are baking for the holidays to bring in a plate full of cookies or 
homemade bread to share.  
We would also appreciate any help with set-up and clean-up.  
 
 
 
 
 



     

                                          FOR ALL DEACONS:  

                                 PAST & PRESENT 

Accountability  òThe Board of Deacons is responsible to the Session for the welfare, 

oversight and relief of the needy and overall service to the church and its members. The 

Board of Deacons shall minister to those in need,  to the sick and shut -ins, to the 

friendless, and to any who may be in distress.ó ð from the Operations Manual  

 

Calling all Deacons to consider volunteering some time and/or talent to share with other church members. If 

you are willing and able to make a phone call, go for a visit or assist in some way on an occasional basis, we 

need you.  The Board of Deacons will be compiling a list so visits and services can be coordinated through 

Deacons, Diane Church and Carol Gabella. 

If you are interested in helping, please complete below and return by putting it in the offering plate or turning it 

into the office “Attention Deacons” by December 14. 

After receiving the replies, we will contact the volunteers for an informal meeting. Any questions, call either 

Diane at 294-5398 or Carol Gabella at 342-4367. 

 

NAME: ____________________________   PHONE: ______________  

Email: (opt): ________________________ 

What would you like to volunteer to do? (ie. phone calls, visits, errands, transport, odd jobs): 
_________________________________________________________ 

Best Time of Day to Contact You:      _____________________________ 

Comments/Suggestions:  

 

 

 

 

 

Thank you for your consideration! – The Board of Deacons 

TO ALL MEMBERS OF CONGREGATION: It is hoped that we will have enough volunteers to 
establish an adequate pool of kind folks who can then make visits as well as offer a few 
services on an occasional basis to members of our congregation. Our formal target date to 
start is February 1, 2015, but we will do our best to fulfill a request or arrange a visit before 
that time. Please feel free to contact either Diane Church @ 294-5398 or Carol Gabella @ 342-
4367 for requests.  



 

 

    Linda’s Office Supplies & Special Gifts is proud to present 

 
            The 2nd Annual Historic Goshen Ornament 

  

 The second ornament in this annual series of Historic 
            Goshen is now available at Linda’s for $11.95.  
            This year the First Presbyterian Church is beautifully 

                 represented.  A portion of the proceeds will be donated to 
                           the Church.  

 
A limited number of last year’s ornament of the Goshen Public Library is also available. 

 

 

 

 

SAVE THE DATE!!!  

Watoto is coming to the First Presbyterian Church in Goshen on Friday, May 22, 2015. 
Watoto is a children’s choir from Uganda, Africa. This will be an uplifting evening!  
Check out their website at www.watoto.com 
If you have any questions contact Mark and Paty Glasse @ 845-986-1460 or 
mpglasse@optonline.net 

 

 

 

 

SHOPRITE GIFT CARDS FOR SALE - FUNDRAISER 

The First Presbyterian Church in Goshen has a new fundraising program to support our mission 
trip to Nicaragua. This program will not cost you any additional money! We are asking you to 
purchase ShopRite gift cards from the church to do your shopping. You receive full face value 
for your purchase.  The church receives 5% from ShopRite. The more we purchase as a 
congregation, the more that we have to fund the trip. Feel free to ask your co-workers, 
neighbors and relatives if they want to buy gift cards, also. The cards will be sold during coffee 
hour and will be available in the church office during the week.  If you have any questions 
contact Mark and Paty Glasse @ 845-986-1460 or mpglasse@optonline.net 
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                       CHRISTMAS FLOWERS 
 

In honor of the birth of our Savior and in celebration of this glorious season, please consider helping us to 

decorate our Sanctuary with beautiful red, white, pink, and marbled poinsettias. They will be placed in the 

church for Christmas Eve, December 24 and may be taken following the 7:00 p.m. Candlelight Service. Kindly 

consider ordering a plant in honor of or in memory of a special person(s) or loved ones, or simply to the Glory 

of God and in celebration of Christ’s birth.  THE DEADLINE FOR ORDERING IS MONDAY, 

DECEMBER 8.  All orders must be accompanied with a check. Please complete the form below and submit 

with your payment of $12.99 per plant made payable to the First Presbyterian Church in Goshen (put 

Poinsettias in the memo) or call the church office (294-7991), Betty Lobb (294-6344), Carolyn Keller (294-

5508) or Carol Gabella (342-4367). 

Thank you for helping us honor Christmas with festive flowers! 

 

Yes, I would like to order Christmas poinsettias for the Sanctuary as follows: 

Quantity Color 

_______ Red 

_______ White 

_______ Pink 

_______ Mixed 

_______ Total @ $12.99 each = $_____________due 

Please make checks payable to the First Presbyterian Church (put Poinsettia in the memo) and place in the 

offering plate or give to Betty, Carolyn, or Carol. 

Given by:________________________________________________ 

(Kindly PRINT as you would like it to appear in the bulletin.) 

To the Glory of God and: 

In memory of:____________________________________________ 

In honor of:______________________________________________ 

In celebration of:_________________________________________ 

To honor the birth of Jesus Christ:__________________________ 

Name:_____________________________   Phone:______________ 
 

 

 



TIDBITS FROM THE TOWER  
 

HAPPY DECEMBER BIRTHDAYS TO: 

 

   1 Roger Tuthill    15 Rachael Quick  

   2 Joy Kissane    16 Linda Boardman   

   3 Craig Benson    18 Barbara Thompson 

   4 Greg Sitler    19 Joe Pietropaolo   

   5 Erica Gati    20 Nancy Leech 

 Kari Taylor    25 Jennifer Serkes   

 6 Lisa Montalbano    Wesley Sproul  

   9 Beryl Yungman    Mal Stewart    

   12 Bruce Crandall   27 Kayla Farley  

    Sadie Hankins     Paul Gruber 

   14 Rob Dickover     Barbara Heiser   

 Elise Frederick   29 Geri Corey  

 Jeanette McDowell    Ethan Cox 

Ken Skyer       

           

   

HAPPY DECEMBER ANNIVERSARIES TO: 
 

     17 Robert and Rebecca Boardman 

     18 Bruce and Jean Crandall 

     23 Bill and Gina Gruber 

     28 Jon and Deb Hourahan 

     29 Tom and Jeanette McDowell 

      Greg and Deb Spencer 

 

If you are also celebrating a special day, we wish you much happiness. If you would like your 

birthday and/or anniversary included, please give your dates to Pat in the church office. 

 

 

 

CONGRATULATIONS TO: 

 

 Bill and Gina Gruber on the birth of their new granddaughter, Ellen Marie Gruber, who was born 

 on October 31, 2014 and weighed 9 lbs. 12 oz. 

 

 Morgan Serkes for her 83
rd

 place finish on November 8
th

 Class B New York State Cross Country 

Championship Race. 

 

 

Please join us for the 

Traditional Christmas Eve Candlelight Service of Lessons and Carols 

December 24 7:00 PM 

 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

PRAYER CORNER 

The following members or friends are going through a time in which they have asked for prayer by 

the church. Please keep the following people in your prayers: 

 

Vince Ahrens    Dedra Altizer    Millie Augere   

Rosa B.    The Barron Family   Emily Barry and Family 

JoAnna Becerril   Rick and Sue Bossley   Sarah Burrows              

Anthony Capaccio   Mary Carr    Jean Chang 

Steve and Carol Coon   Bruce and Jean Crandall  Shannon Decker   

Bob Dennis    Joe Destefano         Sally Dorritie         

David Dzierzek            Everyone serving in the Military Evie and Family  

Mary Lee Farris’ sister             Ben Fisher     Norm and Sharon Frelinger 

Rebecca Garloch   Graham Glasse   Kate Goodspeed  

Dorothy Gott    Barbara and George Hankins  Kevin and Sara Hankins             

Carol Hoffman   Bill Howell    Susan Johnson  

Rosemary Joy    Carolyn Keller’s father  Bob and Barbara Kennedy 

Laura and Tom Kennedy  Roberta Kinnamon   Jeff Knox   

Liz LaMontanaro   Robert Lobb         James Magee           

Gavin Martin    Riley Martin           The Family of Melissa Martucci 

Andy Marussich   The McCloud Family   Evelyn Mercado  

Jeff Monroe    Dorothy Montalbano   Joseph Montalbano  

Jude Monteleone   Jean Musgrave   Eileen Myslinski 

Richard Nash    Nina and Jason   Nick K.   

Amy (Thompson) Nguyen  Ann Ott             Alice Paffenroth  

Velma Peters     The Ptak Family          The Family of Marina Peterson 

Rachel Reeves    Tim Richardson   Loretta Richner   

Ted Sandstrom   Tom Sawyer    Kevin Schuler   

Fred Schwarz    Bryan Scott and Family  Dorothy Sevcik 

Stephen Skyer    Fred Smith    The Smith Family  

Louise Spencer       The Family of Joe and Jenn Spoor David Paul Spradlin 

Jackson Spradlin   Peggy Srirach    Elmer Stevens   

Bill and Jean Strong    Jean Stukey    George Tietz   

Butch Turley    Kim Valentini and Family          Kenya VanZandt   

Wendy Bynum-Wade   Molly Wanat    The Weinberger Family 

Jo Wolfe      Anne Wood’s dad & brother-in-law Orra Wood   

Sharon Worden   Phyla Wright    Beryl Yungman  

The Family of Larry Zakreski 

 

 

(If you or someone you know would like to be on this list or if you would like to take a name off the list, 

 please call the church office and the name(s) will be included/omitted next month.) 

 



Maney-Hawkins Meditation Garden   

DECEMBER UPDATE 

 
As the holiday season unfolds with all its grace and wonder, please take a moment to stop by the Meditation 
Garden (especially at night), to unwind, reflect, remember, and refresh your spirit. Wishing all a blessed and 
meaningful Christmas and a Happy New Year of dreams fulfilled! 
 
__________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Memorial Pavers  

To order a memorial paver to honor or remember a loved one, please see Pat in the church office.  
The cost of each paver is $100. We now have seven orders on-hand. We will place another order when we 
have a total of ten. 

 

 

13 Niches Remain for Purchase in the Memorial Columbarium  

Each niche allows for double or single interment with four purchase options: 
 
Payment in Full = $2,500 
12-Month Payment Option = $250 / month for 12 months ($3,000) 
24-Month Payment Option = $130 / month for 24 months ($3,120)  
36-Month Payment Option = $ 90 / month for 36 months ($3,240) 

______________________________________________________________________________ 

 

ȰStewards of Our Gardenȱ 

Thank you to our dedicated Stewards for keeping the garden neat! 

The DECEMBER and early JANUARY StewardȭÓ 3chedule: 

Jen and Gregg Piller:    December 1 ɀDecember 15 
Beryl Yungman and Karen Bende:  December 16 ɀDecember 31 
Barbara and George Hankins:  January 1 ɀ January 15 
 

It takes only a few minutes of your time to pick up any litter, pull a weed, or sweep a few pavers clean, and you 
can help keep our garden beautiful!  Contact Pat in the church office to sign up. 

 

Call the church office (845-294-7991), Rev. Kingsley, or Wayne George (914-213-4093) 
For any information you may need about The Maney-Hawkins Meditation Garden. 

 



OUR MISSION STATEMENT 

        Confessing Jesus Christ as Lord and Savior, guided and  

        empowered by the Holy Spirit, we shall seek to use our gifts 

                 through worship, ministry, and mission, to gather the Church 

                  in from the world, to continue to nurture one another, to 

                 serve a world still broken, and to exemplify through common 

                 values and purposes Christian discipleship to the greater 

                glory of God. 

 

 

BOARD OF ELDERS 
 

Class of 2015   Class of 2016   Class of 2017 

Kathy Alevras  Cliff Bartley   Robin Knoblock 

Wendy Bynum-Wade Geri Corey   Karen Magee 

Elizabeth (BA) Long  John Redman   Anne Tuthill 

Louise Spencer  Tom Sawyer   Grover vonPentz 

Sue Varden   Mal Stewart   Rob Warner 

Orra Wood   Jo Wolfe 

        

 

Clerk of Session:  Sue Varden 

 

BOARD OF DEACONS 

Class of 2015   Class of 2016   Class of 2017 

Laura Colacci  Wendy Donohue  Diana Bowe 

Carol Gabella  Bill Eustance   Diane Church 

Tina McCloud  Gina Gruber   Lori Kilmer 

Gregg Piller   John Gruber   Mary Kingsley 

Jennifer Piller  Carolyn Keller  Charlie vonPentz 

Nancy Smith   Kathleen Kingsley  Nancy Warner 

Hannah Warner  Lisa Montalbano  Cheryl Zis 

   

 

 

Moderators of Deacons:         Carolyn Keller and Carol Gabella 

Presbyterian Women:  

 

 

      STAFF 

 

Robert  Clooney, Director of the Ministry of Music 

Pat Schwetje, Church Secretary 

Kim Hoernig, Church Treasurer 

Richard Paulus, Financial Secretary 

Anne Wood, CLP – Mission Pastor to Sullivan County 


